TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES - OFFICIAL
Budget Meeting
Hooksett Town Hall

(35 Main Street, 1st floor room 105 - Chambers)

Wednesday, September 7, 2016 
I. CALL TO ORDER
Chairman James Sullivan called the meeting to order at 6:05 p.m.

II. ROLL CALL #1

In attendance:  Councilors John Giotas, Adam Jennings, Robert Duhaime, Marc Miville, David Ross and Chairman Sullivan.  Excused:  Councilors Donald Winterton, Timothy Tsantoulis, and James Levesque. 
III. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

IV. BUDGET OVERVIEW
Dr. Dean Shankle, Town Administrator, provided a 2017-18 budget overview to include:

· The Town Administrator’s recommendation of $15,965,556, excluding Wastewater, is an increase of $567,849, or four percent, from the current year budget.

· Contractual items outside of the Administrator’s control are more than three percent of that increase and are as follows:  $300,000 for Reconstruction of Roads Capital Project that was approved by the voters to be included in the budget for the next four years and $140,000 for increases in the employer share of New Hampshire Retirement.
· Other non-contractual items that increased are property liability insurance for $24,000, and employee health insurance which is budgeted for at six percent costing an estimated $108,000.  This year we did change the way we budget for vacant positions in the larger departments.  For Police, Fire-Rescue and DPW, vacant positions are budgeted at a 2-person plan and all other departments are budgeted at a family plan.  This change reduced the estimated increase by $82,000; therefore, the budget for health insurance only increased by approximately $26,000.

· The recommendation includes no new full-time and one new part-time employee for the library (123 full-time employees – 38 part-time employees).

Councilor Ross asked if the Reconstruction Capital Project would have a tax impact this year.  Christine Soucie, Finance Director, said the $300,000 would not impact the tax rate and that the tax impact would be the same this year as it was last year.   

V. BUDGET REVIEWS
· Conservation Commission
Tab 14

Steve Couture, Chairman of the Conservation Commission, came forward to request a budget of $1,277.  Councilor Miville asked about the $1,000 request for training and dues.  Mr. Couture said the NH Association of Conservation Commissions puts on a day long event that is applicable to new commission members and the Natural Resources Scientists and Soil Scientists put on good training, and some are put on by the Department of Environmental Resources, that help increase member knowledge.

Councilor Ross moved, second by Councilor Miville, to accept and approve the Conservation Commission’s FY 2017-18 budget request of $1,277.  Motion passed unanimously, 6-0.  
· Cemetery Commission  
Tab 13

Mike Horne, Chairman of the Cemetery Commission, came forward.  He thanked the Councilors for their service.  The departmental request totaled $2,640 and included funds for maintenance at Head’s and Martin’s cemeteries, web base programs, and minor supplies for burials.  Town Administrator Shankle moved $1,800 from the maintenance line to the DPW budget for pavement repair, and leaving a final budget request of $841.
Councilor Ross moved, second by Councilor Jennings, to accept and approve the Cemetery Commission’s FY 2017-18 budget request of $841.  Motion passed unanimously, 6-0.
· Budget Committee         
Tab 11
The Budget Committee’s request was deferred to next week.
· Public Works                  
Tab 8

Diane Boyce, DPW Director came forward and went through each section of her department’s budget starting with Community Development, Planning and Engineering.
Any changes to the budget are contractual.  Chairman Sullivan pointed out the $54,106 default budget amount which is $11,000+ less than the requested sum.  Councilor Miville asked about the Assistant Planner position.  Director Boyce reminded the Councilor that the Council had authorized replacing the planner position with an Administrative Assistant position at $14.95 per hour plus overtime with a possible increase of two percent after 6 months of employment for a total annual salary of approximately $31,000.  Councilors discussed the savings from the full-time budget line to include wages, FICA, and retirement.

Councilor Miville moved, second by Councilor Jennings, to reduce the CD full time wage line by $21,300.  Motion passed unanimously, 6-0.
Planning Board
Director Boyce indicated there was no change from last year’s budget request of $9,430.

Building Inspection

Councilor Jennings noted a drop in health insurance.  Christine Soucie, Finance Director, stated that was due to the employee share of the cost going up.  Councilor Ross asked why the training costs were up to $3,000 from $1,800.  Director Boyce was not sure and will get more information on that question.  
Chairman Sullivan moved, second by Councilor Ross, to remove $1,000 from the training & dues training line, pending more information from Director Boyce.  Motion passed unanimously, 6-0.

Councilor Ross questioned the professional services line going up $2,000 since there is now an engineer on staff.  Director Boyce suggested vendor services are required for things like bed bug inspections, and the like, which are not under the purview of the town engineer.  Councilor Jennings noted zero activity in this area as of 6/30/16.  Director Boyce said “so far so good”.  Director Soucie noted that those funds are used for mosquito control when necessary.  Dr. Shankle pointed out that with work being done to address matters with the Firebird Motel, attorneys could recommend an outside inspector to look at the issue so the budget line should probably be kept open and not eliminated altogether.  Chairman Sullivan said it makes sense to have it and asked if motels get inspected by the state or the town, as restaurants are inspected by the state.  Councilor Ross noted that “professional services” is not yet part of the default budget.

Councilor Ross moved, second by Chairman Sullivan, to reduce the CEO professional services budget line by $1,500.  Motion passed unanimously, 6-0.

Zoning Board of Adjustments

Director Boyce noted a slight increase in the advertising and postage lines.

Highway Division
Diane Boyce said the only changes in this division are contractual items and a slight increase in health insurance administration.  Councilor Jennings noted a small increase in the supply line, and Councilor Miville asked if uniforms were exchanged, cleaned and returned every week.  Director Boyce said a contract was signed a couple of years ago for cleaning pants for 15 people at $15 a week.  Councilor Miville asked if the Parks and Recreation Director position was in this budget.  Director Boyce said no.  Chairman Sullivan asked if the position was in the budget anywhere.  Dr. Shankle said no, that it would be presented as a warrant article which can be discussed now or when warrant articles come up.  
Councilor Miville moved, second by Councilor Jennings, to remove $175 for the National Parks and Recreation Association member dues, and direct the Town Administrator to leave a dollar balance in the budget line.  Motion passed unanimously, 6-0.

Councilor Miville asked Director Boyce to describe what the overtime is.  Director Boyce said the computations were for a minimum of 18 winter events for a full crew at eight hours of overtime each, plus call-ins and union addition wages after 16 hours straight.

Road Maintenance

Director Boyce said a bit was added to the professional services line because the sweeper truck is not deep enough so they had to call in a professional trapper and added that to the budget.  Chairman Sullivan asked if the stormwater permit was new.  Director Boyce said yes, over the last couple of years.  

Councilor Duhaime suggested that the professional services line going from a FY 14-15 budget of $127,997 to a FY 17-18 budget of $40,000 was attributed to hiring a town engineer.  Director Boyce agreed.  Councilor Jennings pointed out vehicle maintenance going down from $120,000 to $106,000 to $100,000.  Director Boyce said with the two new trucks they are seeing fewer break downs
Councilor Ross questioned the increase in Road Salt and Sand because there was less plowing done due to a less severe winter.  Director Boyce said “we have a full bin [of salt]”, and they are not using additives because it was clumping up.  The Town Administrator reduced the requested budget by $19,000.  Councilor Miville asked if the rental cost of $2,500 was for the bucket truck.  Director Boyce said the budget was for contracting with a tree company.  
Councilor Ross noted an expense of $20,000 for plow edges and chains and asked why skids and wheels were not used.  Director Boyce said they go through a lot of edges and chains.  Councilor Miville asked how many plow edges does $20,000 buy.  Director Boyce said at least one for each of the vehicles and a spare; at least 20 a year.  She said once a chain breaks, it can’t be used and there are three different sizes of blades.

Bridges/Street Lighting  -- No particular comments were made.
Fleet
Director Boyce said the increase was due to new equipment requested for safety reasons.  Councilor Miville noted that the new equipment department request was $11,500 and the Town Administrator reduced that amount to $1,000.  He asked what was being purchased.  Director Boyce wasn’t sure.  Dr. Shankle said purchases were made from this year’s budget and included $1,000 in case anything was needed. 

Building Maintenance

Chairman Sullivan asked if funds would be available for court expansion.  Dr. Shankle said “it depends on what we’re going to do”.  He said funds would be available for basic maintenance and if more is done, can get reimbursed via their lease.  Councilor Duhaime pointed out the cost of a new furnace for the courthouse at $10,000.  Councilor Miville asked if custodial staff had received a raise.  Dr. Shankle said non-union part-timers get a raise.  Courthouse and town hall staff got raises.  Diane Boyce said there has been a lot of turnover at the courthouse and, in response to Councilor Miville, said the positions were being filled at the same rate.
Councilor Duhaime asked whether the $20,000 set aside for the windows and bathroom upgrades in the Old Municipal Building was accurate.  Director Boyce said it was an estimate.

Chairman Sullivan mentioned that work on and in the Old Municipal Building has been done and is moving in stages – when ceiling goes up, the second floor comes down.  They’ve talked about the ceiling, replacement of windows, the restroom facility, kitchen, and other projects in between.  Next steps include looking for grants and determining how to break up the continuing work needing to be done.  Director Boyce said the building has an aging heating/air conditioning system.  

Parks, Recreation, Cemeteries
Director Boyce said the water line was doubled.  Councilor Ross noted that ground supplies had gone up.  Director Boyce said that funds are needed to gravel the road and parking area at Petersbrook Park and repairs to the roadway into Donati Park.  Loam, sand, stone, and clay need to be purchased for all fields and fence repairs are necessary at all parks.  

Regarding HYAA (Hooksett Youth Athletic Association), Director Boyce said “we need to decide how to manage and determine who is responsible for what”.  Councilor Ross said there was not clear delineation.  Chairman Sullivan agreed that the Council must discuss the field responsibility of the town versus those activities that should be the responsibility of HYAA.  Dr. Shankle said that is part of the conversation when we talk about a recreation director; typically that’s who keeps track of those activities which are very time-consuming given the number of fields.  Councilor Duhaime said if not for the HYAA, the town would probably have a recreation director.  He said looking at the $7,000 Parks and Recreation electric costs and $16,000 for Petersbrook Park electric, it’s likely this will increase next year.  Director Boyce said “yes” and there are four more fields going into Petersbrook.  She felt the responsibility for turning off the lights should be the town’s.  Chairman Sullivan acknowledged that no one is saying that HYAA is not doing a good job.  Dr. Shankle indicated that HYAA focuses on programs while the town needs to focus on land.  Councilor Miville suggested the matter be placed on a future Council meeting agenda.  Chairman Sullivan thought the Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission could serve as the Council’s agent in talking with HYAA.  Director Boyce agreed and felt a group of people should be making this kind of decision.

There was discussion about a water slide.  Chairman Sullivan said Frasier Park is also a good area.  Councilor Miville brought up paying for overtime for HYAA work, and asked it those costs shouldn’t be in the school budget.  Director Boyce said the town doesn’t charge the school either and the matter may be another requiring further discussion.

Councilor Ross said there was a $2,000 difference between the departmental request and the Town Administrator’s request and asked what will transfer to the default budget.  Director Boyce said they decided not to purchase golf carts and instead get port-a-potties, and that the New Equipment line was reduced to $1.00 and recommends developing a warrant article for Sand Pro.  

Recycling and Transfer Division

Collection/Disposal
Director Boyce said most of the increases are contractual, and there was no decrease from the current year budget.  She said projected decreases in fuel and health insurance costs covered the increase request for vehicle maintenance.  Director Boyce said the disposal fee is up to $2 a ton.  Also, electronics, including tipping fees, are going up.  Director Boyce said it has been the worse year ever for vehicle maintenance.  Councilor Miville confirmed that those cost come out of the operating funds.

Chairman Sullivan suggested that any questions go to Dr. Shankle.  The final vote on the budget will take place at the Council’s September 21st meeting.
· Tax Collector – Tab 9

Dr. Shankle stated that the budget went down because of change in personnel.  New equipment went up a bit for the purchase of adjustable desks and there was an increase in the preservation of tax records.  Councilor Jennings asked if ergonomic desks might garner some health insurance savings.  Councilor Duhaime questioned the cost of four phones at $1,500.  Finance Director Soucie said it was voice over Ethernet and the fax is a copper line.

Councilor Jennings moved, second by Councilor Ross, to accept and approve the tax collector’s budget in the amount of $264,568.  Motion passed unanimously, 6-0.  Councilor Jennings pointed out that this amount is less than the default budget and less than last year’s budget.

· Town Clerk and Election – Tab 10
Dr. Shankle noted that this budget always goes up and down depending on the number of elections.  In addition, funds have been included for records preservation where the oldest, at-risk documents will be handled first.  Councilor Jennings asked what they do and noted that the Town Administrator lowered the budget line request from $3,170 to $2,500.  Christine Soucie said they provide microfiche and offer other options; copies are sent to the state, and Dr. Shankle said the work will take a number of years; hence, his smaller requested amount.

Councilor Miville moved, second by Councilor Giotas, to accept and approve the Town Clerk and Election budget in the amount of $29,348.  Motion passed unanimously, 6-0.
· Capital Lease & Debt     Tab 12
Chairman Sullivan moved, second by Councilor Jennings, to accept and approve the Debt and Leases budget in the amount of $67,474.  Motion passed unanimously, 6-0.

· Finance     Tab 5
Dr. Shankle said he reduced overtime and telephone by $50 each based on actuals.  Finance Director Soucie noted that GASB compliance is needed this year at an estimated cost of $5,000.  Chairman Sullivan asked about the health insurance line going from $40,856 to $31,091.  Director Soucie said that is due to employees picking up a larger share of the cost.  Director Soucie also mentioned an increase in the auditing services of $2,000 since the town’s audit will be done by a new firm and the cost is generally higher the first year.  Chairman Sullivan confirmed that a change in auditing firm is done every five years.  Councilor Duhaime asked about the phone costs.  Director Soucie said the costs are all the same – one contract that is up for renewal in 2018.  The price hasn’t increased in 4.5 years and long distance is free.
Councilor Miville questioned the cost of $950 for an office chair.  Director Soucie said it was a good, supportive chair which is needed for employees, ergonomically.
Getting back to the phone lines, Chairman Sullivan noticed that the tax collector had three lines for $1,500 and finance has four lines for $1,500.  Director Soucie will double check the figures.
Councilor Duhaime moved, second by Councilor Jennings, to accept and approve the finance department budget of $233,235.  Motion passed unanimously, 6-0.

· Assessing     Tab 3
In response to Councilor Jennings question on why there is an increase in professional services, Dr. Shankle said they contracted with an assessor for commercial property.  He said once LeAnne moves into the assessing position and they add a part-time person, they can eliminate the contracted services.  Councilor Miville said the contract is in effect through next June and LeAnne will have graduated by that time.  Dr. Shankle said that LeAnne is doing more and more and they have been using contracted services less but kept the funds in the budget in case it is needed.  They will only spend what is needed.  Councilor Ross questioned the FY15-16 actual cost of professional services at $16,731 and the current year request of $40,000.  Chairman Sullivan said the line item is the amount of the actual contract, and the contract amount is the default budget.  Councilor Miville noted that the new equipment budget was reduced by half and asked if one or two printers are to be purchased.  Director Soucie said she thought the printer is in this year’s budget.  
Councilor Duhaime moved, second by Chairman Sullivan, to reduce the new equipment line in the assessing department to $300, and revisit if necessary.  Motion passed unanimously, 6-0.

Councilor Jennings moved, second by Councilor Ross, to accept and approve the assessing department budget of $179,131.  Motion passed unanimously, 6-0.

· Administration     Tab 2
Dr. Shankle said that five percent of the administration budget is contractual.  $13,000 is needed to replace the server for Fire Rescue.  He said there is an increase in employment testing as they want to make sure that Fun in the Sun employees are tested every year when they come back.  Advertising is increased to advertise more positions.  In response to Councilor Ross on the software cost, Dr. Shankle said the whole town must be kept upgraded.  Director Soucie indicated that back-up servers are costly but very necessary so that down time is limited if necessary.  Dr. Shankle said the Administration budget increased in total $42,273.  The budget includes a five percent increase in the wages in accordance with his employment contract as well as an increase in the number of part time hours available.  He said the federal government has changed guidelines relative to overtime pay.  Property liability insurance went up from $241,000 to $265,000 and reflects the current rate of services.  Also, Heritage Commission increased by $3,000 based on the commission’s request.  Finance Director Soucie said the workmen’s compensation and property liability lines went up because of the amount covered, not because of the rate.  Councilor Ross noticed postage at $6,000 but totaled $3,707 at the end of June 2016.  Councilor Miville asked about tablets.  Dr. Shankle said if people want them, they’ll get them.  Dues to the Hooksett and Manchester Chambers of Commerce was mentioned.  Dr. Shankle said Joanne goes to the Hooksett one and he goes to Manchester if the discussion is applicable to Hooksett.  Chairman Sullivan said councilors could go if interested.  Dr. Shankle said the problem is that they meet on the same day as council meeting dates every month.

Councilor Giotas moved, second by Councilor Duhaime, to accept and approved the Administration budget of $1,103,396.  Motion passed unanimously, 6-0.

V. OTHER 
There was no vote taken on the public works budget.  Dr. Shankle said he hopes to get budget work done by September 21st since at the end of the month he is going to ICMA so won’t be here for the last meeting of the month, and neither will Director Soucie.

Councilor Miville brought up the cost of a pavilion and suggested it could be done for less as the school did for $150,000.  Dr. Shankle said they did a barn raising and got a lot of volunteer help.  Chairman Sullivan thought the Parks and Recreation committee might discuss and can be taken up later.  Councilor Miville said it was part of the profile.
VI. DELIBERATION
VII. ADJOURNMENT

Councilor Miville moved, second by Councilor Ross, to adjourn the meeting at 8:49 p.m.  Motion passed unanimously, 6-0.
NOTE:  The town website may have attachments to these Town Council minutes for documents referred to in the minutes, reading file material, and/or ancillary documents that the Town Council Chair has signed as agent to expend as a result of the Council’s prior approval of the documents.

Respectfully submitted,

Suzanne Beauchesne

Recording Clerk
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